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Millions of people are living better they are enjoying a healthier lifestyle, learning 
more about overcoming obstacles and keeping a positive outlook. Now you can be a 
member of the club. This is the “Living to 100 Club” with Dr. Joe Casciani. Our 
guests share incredible stories and advice, bring new outlooks on wellness and show 
you how to keep moving forward. Now here is your host, Dr. Joe Casciani. 

Dr. Joe Casciani: Hello to everyone today joining us for our “Living 100 Club” radio 
show. Thank you for tuning in, this is our 21st episode, I'm happy to say and the 
weekly call logs that I receive show a growing interest in these episodes and in the 
subjects we discuss, and I must say I'm enjoying these shows and talking with each 
of our guests every week, even though this show is a bit of a departure from my 
usual work in long term care. So today's guest is yours truly. I'll be presenting on 
our views about getting older and how these views can influence how successfully 
we age. 

Perhaps you've heard me talk about the times about staying positive in our 
advancing years, so I'm going to be elaborating on this much more today. If I were 
to ask all of you, our listeners, who would want to live to be 100, I bet most fans 
would go up. I remember an old Johnny Carson show, and his guests was George 
Burns. Carson asked George Burns, who would want to live to be 100? And Burn 
said anybody who's 99. 

 So just a little background, I'm a psychologist with a specialty in geriatric mental 

health. Most of my work has been with older adults in nursing homes where for 30 
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plus years, I've worked with individual patients and families and the staff and in 
these settings. Then I got the itch for more, I wanted to extend my reach beyond 
long term care to individuals still living at home, who might want to know more 
about successful aging and longevity. But more than this, I'm really interested in 
how we adapt to setbacks and losses that inevitably come with advancing years. 
Plenty of great information out there on the internet and conferences on how to 
improve the odds of successful aging like diet, exercise, lifestyle, and so on but can 
we still stay positive after arthritis reduces our quality of life, or we can only get 
around with a walker or if someone were to have her leg amputated? We used to 
believe that mind and body cannot be separated. As a mental health professional, I 

used to think that you can't treat the body without treating the psychological effects 
of the medical condition.  

We see this all the time in nursing homes where patients would be treated for say, a 
breathing disorder, but also needed help learning to cope with anxiety and panic, or 
the person with chronic pain who received physical therapy, but needed a lot of help 
to deal with his helplessness and hopelessness, then it became clear that we are not 
our body. They may be connected or our body no longer cooperates, we still have 
our mind unless dementia comes into the picture, and that's a conversation for 
another day. But we always have the ‘me’ in there that can have a positive outlook. 
The ‘me’ or the ‘I’ in there, that can still be determined to fight, the ‘me’ or the ‘I’ 
that can maintain that motivation to get up every day and move forward.  

So this is the genesis of "the Living to 100 Club". So for talking about living to 100, 
for me, this is a metaphor that's a figure of speech or a mindset that represents 
attitude about getting older. It represents what we tell ourselves about our future, 
and how we cope with stressful events to me. To me, living to 100 is an important 
goal, but it's more than a goal. It's more than a destination, it's the result of making 
the right choices and keep pushing forward. Whether we're still running marathons 
or confined to a wheelchair, living to 100 means staying positive in the face of 
change.  

So, here are the themes I'll be leaving through my presentation today. First, age is 
only a number, and it doesn't tell us anything about who we should be or shouldn't 



be. Second, our future should be bigger than our past; this is from the motivational 
speaker by the name of Dan Sullivan. The point is to not dwell on our past or put 
our energies into longing for the good old days. Yes, they provide great memories. 
But if we get stuck in our past, we don't move ahead. Third, as seniors, we face 
many challenges, both age-related like vision and hearing loss, and our hair turning 
gray and we also encounter unexpected setbacks and our mental outlook has a huge 
impact on how well we're going to manage these changes. That is, how we interpret 
these events, colors our ability to overcome them or not. That's my strong belief. 
And one other point I'm going to highlight, we all have a vast reservoir of energy 
and creatve spirit inside, sometimes untappd, sometimes blocked, but it's always 

there.  

I’ll tell you a short story about a man by the name of Alexander Doba. Just shy of his 
71st birthday, he completed his third solo voyage across the Atlantic Ocean in a 
specially built kayak. That's three Transatlantic crossings. Of course those trips leave 
him covered in skin rashes and blisters and he brings enough food and water and 
sleeps three or four hours a night in his cabin. I think his attitude is refreshing, what 
most people experience as suffering. He re-labels as determination and motivation, 
what he calls a kind of contrary and self-determination. He says the challenge is not 
a physical one, but one of tedium and perseverance. If you aren't willing to suffer, 
you can do nothing. You can sit and die, he says, and like he says, "I don't want to 
die in my sleep". So our reserve of motivation is bottomless.  

There's no end to what we can accomplish. Aleksander Doba is a good example. 
Now many of us probably going to kayak across the ocean, but taking a step in any 
direction is my point. Do we rent a kayak, do we take swimming lessons, we make a 
choice to take some other small steps. And we use that very same determination 
that Aleksander Doba uses to kayak across the ocean. It's there, in every one of us.  

Let me talk about thinking styles. There's a Roman philosopher by the name of 
Marcus Aurelius and he wrote a book called “Meditation”, some of you maybe have 

read it. But one point he makes, "our life is what our thoughts make it". So I want to 
talk about thinking styles or thinking patterns. The way we explain events in our 



lives has a huge impact on how well we cope with it. So let's talk about thinking 
styles for a minute.  

First, positive and negative thinking, we hear a lot about positive thinking these 
days, but it's really more than wearing rose-colored glasses. The mindset that you 

have when approaching a problem makes a difference in how you think about it. 
Another Roman philosopher, by the name Epictetus who was also a slave, said, "we 
are disturbed not by events, but by the views, we take of these events", think about 
that. "we are disturbed not by events, but by the views we take of these events". So 
negative thinking is associated with worrying, complaining, anger and blaming, and 
even feeling helpless. Positive thinking is associated with problem solving, 
perseverance, planning and possibility. 

 Second, we need to look at what we can control. There are many things that we 
have no control over, like the weather, or the sunsets. And some things we have 
complete control over like our thoughts, our values and the goals we set for 
ourselves. So what we should spend time on are those things that we can fully 
control. Even smiling a lot can lead to living longer, I'd like this study. There's a 

study of professional baseball players who started their careers before 1950 and 
they found that after rating the intensity of the players smiles in 230 photos, you 
know on those old baseball cards, those with bigger smiles in their photos lived an 
average of seven years longer, than those that know smiles, how about that. So 
smiling doesn't necessarily cause us to live another seven years, but my hunch is 
that whatever is connected to our smiling is also connected to positive choices and 
outlook. It's best to be aware of our thoughts and goals, those things that we can 
control, and not stressing over what we have no say over. Pick our battles, as they 
say, and go after what you can shape and influence. There will always be the 
negative, unpleasant events out of our control and knowing the difference leaves us 
with the energy to win the battles we do take on.  

Third, we want to ask how do we interpret events? Yes, I'm aging every day. As I 

age I faced challenges that are both expected and unexpected. How I view my 
future has a major impact on how well I manage these challenges. We can label this 
setback like failing eyesight, as more decline in a long list, or we can say another 



bump in the road and I get around this one too. There will always be bumps, no 
road is paved, smooth, all the way. If we interpret these as just part of the journey 
and see ourselves as capable and determined and move on, we find a way and do 
move on. On the other hand, if we say, Oh, another setback, another surgery, 
another friend's death, another broken water pipe, I don't think I can handle another 
one. That's when we lose our momentum and slow down, and maybe pull off the 
road.  

And the last point is optimist or pessimist, and the best example here is probably the 
oldest one: is the glass half empty or half full? Four ounces of water in an eight-
ounce glass is the same no matter what we call it. Person A says, it's half full and 
Person B says, it's half-empty. They're both looking at the same glass of water. 
Person A says the stroke is something to work on in rehab and adjust to and move 
on. And Person B says this changes my life forever, and nothing will be the same. 
They're both looking at the same event. We can try a little experiment here. If 
you're sitting in your room in your home or your office, take a few seconds look 
around and notice everything in the room. Notice what's wrong, clutter, dust marks 
on the walls, anything that needs attention. Just take a look quickly.  

Now, take a different look, this time with a different pair of eyes. Notice everything 
that's pleasant, comfortable furniture, decorations, fixtures, wall color, everything 
that's nice and pleasant. The same room, right, you get my point, half glass – half 
full or half empty, it's, it's the same glass.  

Let's shift our discussion to the "Blue Zones". Some of you have probably heard 
about the Blue Zones and the lessons we've learned for longevity. The various things 
study by the National Institutes of Health in 2016, that show that genetics probably 
accounts for only 25 to 30% of a long life, while a whopping 70 to 75% is decided 
by lifestyle. This suggests that maybe we have more control over our lifespan than 
previously thought, and maybe our parents did as well. 

 So the Blue Zones is geographic areas around the world where people have lower 
rates of chronic disease that are home to some of the world's oldest people. Five 
geographic areas stood out on a world map when scientists were plotting locations 



where there were extremely high rates of centenarians. The researchers Dan 
Buettner and his brother Nick and colleagues have identified traits and lifestyle 
factors that are common to the oldest of the old living in these Blue Zones. The five 
areas so far include the Greek Island, Icaria; Okinawa, Japan; the Ogliastra region of 
Sardinia; Loma Linda in southern; Southern California and the Nicoya Peninsula in 
Costa Rica. Maybe some of our listeners today are from any of these Blue Zones. If 
so, you should probably be presenting instead of me. Here are the lifestyle traits the 
researchers uncovered.  

First, they move their bodies a lot; very physical, walking chores, gardening, go up 
and down steps, moving naturally and often. Number two, alcohol in moderation, 
maximum of one to two drinks today. Third, social circles, staying engaged socially, 
having a healthy social circle, and network. This also includes religious faith or some 
type of spiritual beliefs but belonging to some community. Four, having a sense of 
purpose or meaning devoting oneself to a passion, hobby or duty. These are shown 
to be stress-relieving activities as well. Number five, commitment to families and 
friends, especially those who support a healthy lifestyle. Number six, one of the 
most important are diets composed of whole plant foods, vegetables, legumes, 
whole grains, nuts, squash, honey, wild greens, brown rice, eating meat rarely three 
to four ounces and a portion and maybe four or five times a month. That's once a 
week, and no refined sugars. And number seven, enough sleep, seven hours a night 
and occasional napping during the day.  

So I'm not here to lecture anyone but I can definitely get behind napping during the 
day. So I see it's time to take a short break. We're happy to take questions and 
comments. You can give a call to 866-472-5792 or send an email to info@living to 
100.com. This is Joe Casciani, your host and guest presenter for today. You're 
listening to the Living to 100 Club on The Voice America Health and Wellness 
Channel. Stay tuned, we'll be right back.  

 

Your life, your health, your network, you're listening to Voice America Health and 
Wellness. 



Visit the Living to 100 Club to experience the creative spirits inspiration and wellness 
information that you're looking for to maintain a healthy lifestyle, promote mental 
and physical fitness and allow you to take control of your future. You'll find links to 
leading aging or organizations and see our series of blogs, get details about our 
weekly radio show and schedule of upcoming guests. Sign up to be a club member 
to receive newsletters and radio announcements and a copy of our Member 
Handbook or opt for an annual premium membership with special access to our 
secure member forum and opportunities to ask the experts, plus transcripts of show 
recordings and other members-only offers. Visit the living to 100 Club website for 
awareness, insights, and independence. Find us at www.livingto100.club. 

Are you living a healthy and fit lifestyle? It's not just related to your physical well 
being. It also means that a healthier mind, confidence, improved health, stamina, 
and fitness, talking with Charmaine brings it all to you. Host Charmaine Ellis, along 
with her husband and co-host David Ellis will offer support advice, guidance and 
motivation to keep you in your best shape both physically and mentally. Talking with 
Charmaine can be you heard live every Wednesday at 6 pm Eastern Time and 3 pm 
Pacific on The Voice America Health and Wellness Channel.  

Have you become a member yet? Sign up now to become a member of Voice 
America, it's always free and easy. Plus, you get to take advantage of some great 
member benefits get unlimited access to millions of hours of on-demand content 
across all of our channels. Keep track of your favorite episodes shows and hosts in 
your own customizable library. Find out what shows you might be interested in 
based on your favorites plus you get insider access with our newsletter membership 
gives you more sign up at voiceamerica.com and click ‘register’ at the top right.  

Real-Life solutions Voice America health and wellness.  

You are listening to the Living to 100 Club with Dr. Joe Casciani to reach the 
program. Today, please call into 1866-472-5792. You may also send an email to 
info@livingto100.club. Now back to this week's show. 

 



Dr. Joe Casciani: Alright, we're back. Thanks to everyone for staying with us. Just 
before the break, we were talking about the lifestyle factors of those centenarians 
living in the Blue Zones. And one of those factors was physical activity and exercise. 
So just let me touch on that for a minute. In case anyone thinks it's too late to start 
exercising in our later years and wants a pass, may be surprised with some research 
from the University of Cambridge in the UK. The study in the British Medical Journal 
is showing that it's never too late to reap the benefits of a longer life. Just by adding 
exercise to our daily routine, or increasing the intensity of our usual routine. So the 
study followed over 14,000 men and women aged 40 to 79 for anywhere from 7-12 
years, monitoring lifestyle and risk factors like education, employment, diet, alcohol, 

smoking, blood pressure, and changes in medical history. The researchers looked at 
physical activity and sedentary habits.  

They concluded that over time, high levels of physical activity correlated with the 
lower mortality risk. More striking was the finding that even modest increases in 
exercise correlated with a 29% lower risk of cardiovascular disease and an 11% 
lower risk of dying from cancer. Basically saying that participants who went from 
being physically inactive to becoming more active over a five year period were less 
likely to die from any cause than people who stayed inactive. 

So the takeaway here is that the benefits of increasing physical activity don't depend 
on past activity levels. It also confirms that belief that we should never give up. 
Apparently taking on new behaviors at any age still pays off.  

Let's take a quick look at our sense of purpose, something that brings meaning to 
our lives. Are we staying committed to something? It doesn't matter if it's part of a 
group of it's formal or informal, or maybe just a solo passion. Years ago, I was lucky 
enough to hear a young gerontologist by the name of Ken Dyckwald. He shared his 
vision for the agent society based on the demographic changes in the US. He saw 
how differences in longevity, interests, and lifestyle would create a shift in our 
thinking about growing old and how the traditional and predictable retirement 

process would give way to something more nonlinear, with opportunities for second 
and third careers, new social networks, and new thinking about what we're capable 
of with advancing age. I think Ken was very accurate in his predictions. His 



company, Age Wave, now guides companies and government groups, in product and 
service development for the boomer generation. Today retirees are seeking new 
vocations, volunteer opportunities and paid positions that are either in line with their 
careers, or completely 100 degrees 180 degrees opposite.  

There are plenty of sites on the web for online learning where you can work at your 
own pace from your home or office and learn skills to pursue new goals. Many are 
free sites like Udemy, Coursera, Lynda with a Y and TED. According to the 
Department of Labor Statistics last year, nearly 20% of Americans over the age of 
65 are either working or looking for work. Compared to even only 20 years ago, 
when fewer than 12% were working, we are definitely seeing a rising share of 
seniors who forego retirement and continue working. The intriguing question is why? 
Why are we working longer and putting off retirement into our later years? Is it 
simply the extra income? Or can it be that many just want to stay connected with 
others to stay committed to activities that provide meaning and purpose? And to be 
able to wake up each morning and ask, what's my goal for today? What do I want to 
accomplish? So maybe another takeaway commitment and purpose may be just as 
important to our longevity as the ability to pay the bills. So stay on the job, find a 
new one. Take some online courses, throw off those restrictions that tell us what we 
should or shouldn't be doing in our later years. 

Let's talk about our comfort zone and stepping out of our comfort zone.  As we 
know that comfort persona is that familiar comfortable place where we feel safe and 
secure, where others see us in a consistent and predictable way. And when we step 
out of that comfortable place that can definitely trigger different reactions from 
others, but it opens up a world of new directions and new opportunities. Yes, being 
predictable keeps the anxiety down for ourselves and for others. Why would anyone 
want to create uneasiness unnecessarily?  

There's an interesting book by Dr. Joe Dispenza, titled "Breaking the Habit of Being 
Yourself". He talks about shifting away from our usual behavior patterns into 

unknown territory and how this creates new and exciting opportunities in our life 
odyssey. As we develop new relationships, enjoy new experiences and open new 
doors. Do we take drum or ukulele lessons when we never had any musical interests 



before? Do we invite our neighbors over for dinner when usually only given a casual 
wave, or do we volunteer at a community agency.  

Routine is safe but stepping out of the comfort zone keeps us alert and open to new 
possibilities. And new possibilities provide endless sources of energy, drive, and 

spirit. I like to bring up the story of Michelangelo, a famous architect, painter and 
sculptor, who is highly admired for his statues created from blocks of marble and 
granite. He lived for 88 years and was best known for his “Terribilita” what his 
contemporaries referred to as his ability to instil a sense of awe in his works. When 
asked how we could create such breathtaking works of art from a block of stone, he 
said, “every block of stone has a statue inside it. It's the task of the sculptor to 
discover it”. I like to think they can be our own sculptor and set our own creations 
free. And each of us has many dimensions inside that we can discover. Stay out of 
the comfort zone, stay unpredictable.  

I'm going to shift to setbacks and overcoming setbacks. We always hear stories of 
fantastic accomplishments, how people overcome great hardships and reach 
unheard-of heights. You may have heard the story about Rodney Sewell or Roderick 

Sewell sorry. He's the first double amputee to complete the Ironman Triathlon World 
Championship. That's a 2.4-mile swim, 112-mile bike race. He did that kneeling on a 
handcycle, and a 26-mile marathon – he used his prostheses and running blades to 
run because he was born without tibias the larger bone in his lower legs. He had 
both legs amputated above the knee before his second birthday. On top of that, he 
was homeless at age eight with his mother. Yet he became involved with the 
challenge athletes foundation and now manages his own Fitness Studio to train 
triathletes. 

To be sure, living to 100 is not always desirable or possible. But as evidence mounts, 
we are living longer. There are close to 100,000 centenarians in the US and nearly a 
half-million around the world. And sometimes people are living longer under ideal 
conditions and sometimes under less than ideal conditions. I like to think we hold on 

to what Stephen Gundry MD in “The Longevity Paradox” calls a pessimistic optimism. 
Shrugging our shoulders at the inevitable bad things that happened and celebrating 
the positives. Each time we dig deep and accomplish something we didn't know we 



are capable of it builds confidence and keeps the momentum flowing. I never 
thought I could take ten steps after my stroke, but I did. I never thought I could 
finish writing that chapter – it was the hardest one yet. I never thought I could 
make that phone call to my daughter, after not talking for so many months. I never 
thought I could give up my car keys – driving was always my life learning. 

A single step is so hard, but we try and we succeed. But the best part is that there's 
more where that came from. Whatever was needed to take those extra steps or 
make that call, there's more of that fire inside us to take on more challenges. 
There's no end to it, not a single accomplishment, but a succession of many more. I 
like the phrase, I'm the captain of my ship. My body is the ship and when I try to 
steer, this body sometimes cooperates and sometimes it doesn't. As a captain, I 
have value and worth regardless of how sick my body is, or how impaired it is from 
chronic disease; I'm not defined by my body.  

I started calling one client captain while helping her feel more in control and more in 
charge after her stroke. I once asked her how her week was, she replied that her 
ship ran aground and she fell while trying to walk. So we turned the ship around and 

try again.  

I want to talk about depression for a couple of minutes. Depression affects us in 
many ways. And one thing it does well is narrow our perspective. When someone is 
depressed, all he sees are losses, failures, disappointments, everything that's gone 
wrong. Depression blocks our vision and limits us from seeing the whole picture. It 
acts like a filter that only lets in the bad and screens out the good. So to remove the 
filter we need to find the exceptions, even a single exception, that one instance 
that's gone right. All my friends are leaving me or dying off, my health is going down 
the tubes, I can't seem to walk very far anymore.  

Once the exception is found, there's something to build on just as someone only 
sees her physical decline like the arthritis, the vision, and hearing problems, the 
difficulty sleeping. We also need to look for the strengths, what I call the residual 
strengths, those things that are still intact but we're still good at. The exceptions 
that can be identified can lead the way to a change in our perceptions and removing 



the negative filters so we can see a complete picture. Focusing on what we don't 
have, the disappointments or the failures is also like wearing blinders. With blinders 
on, we have no peripheral vision and all we see is what's directly in front of us, all 
that's gone wrong, but when we remove the blinders, we can see the whole picture. 
What's all around us, what's right, and not just what's wrong. Just like seeing only 
dark clouds when we're depressed, we know that there's always a blue sky above 
the clouds. Seeing the exceptions, like I'm saying, is like allowing a little blue to poke 
through the gray skies. So, look for a break in the clouds and eventually, our 
depression goes the way of the dark clouds and we see more blue sky than we did 
before.  

Now, on to starting new chapters and writing our own script. I use a lot of 
metaphors and kind of right-brain thinking and not the usual left-brain analytical, 
orderly kind of thinking, so bear with me. I think it's helpful to look back at our lives 
and see a series of chapters unfolding. These are a succession of events or 
milestones that mark our journey like graduation, marriage, birth of children, 
promotions, retirement, death of a spouse, and on and on. These milestones serve 
as chapters in our life story. With each new milestone, we look at starting a new 
chapter, whether intended or not, whether pleasant or not, and whether liberating 
or not: situations like downsizing to a smaller home, a divorce, giving up the car 
keys, having a heart attack, or experiencing the death of a spouse. They all require 
us to start a new chapter in our life story.  

So how can we go on after losing our spouse? Many don't want to. “It's just too 
painful, too lonely and too dark, facing the future alone”. Of course, we need time to 
grieve and mourn this loss and then we gradually decide to start a new chapter 
continuing our odyssey now as a widow, or widower and redefining ourself as 
someone who took an unexpected sharp turn and is staying positive, even in the 
face of such a heavy loss. I think we can recommend the same to the husband or 
wife, who is now a caregiver, for the spouse with a debilitating Alzheimers disease. 

 It's time to write a new part for ourselves, I'm now in the role of caring for my 
spouse who needs my daily attention. The main point here is that we are writing the 
script, taking on a new role in this next act and creating whatever type of character 



we want to play. Living longer is about attitude, adapting, and staying positive even 
when things get in the way. There's a wonderful movie out produced by an artist 
and photographer entitled "Lives Well Lived", maybe some of you have seen it. Sky 
Bergman is the author and director, she created this work to document many, many 
older adults who are thriving in their later years, many with challenges but always 
living successful, meaningful lives. It's been screened in dozens of cities around the 
US, and she now has a movie in DVD format on her website.  

Her website is www.lives-well-lived.com. It's entertaining, one of those feel-good 
films. I could also say it's also available as a freebie, for those signing up for our 
premium membership on my website "Living to 100 Club" website. It's one of two  
complimentary items, this DVD of the "Lives Well Lived" movie and book on the Blue 
Zones called the "Blue Zone Solution". I mentioned that a little bit earlier. 

 So looks like it's time to take another break. Please call in your questions or 
comments. We're happy to have a discussion, call them into 866-472-5792 or send 
an email to info@living to100.cub. This is Joe Casciani your host and guest presenter 
for today you're listening to "Living to 100 Club", on The Voice America Health and 

Wellness channel. Stay tuned. We'll be right back.  

Opinions, options, answers, you're listening to Voice America Health and Wellness. 

Visit the “Living to 100 Club” to experience the creative spirits inspiration and 
wellness information that you're looking for to maintain a healthy lifestyle, promote 
mental and physical fitness, and allow you to take control of your future. You'll find 
links to leading aging organizations and see our series of blogs. Get details about our 
weekly radio show and schedule of upcoming guests. Sign up to be a club member 
to receive newsletters and radio announcements and a copy of our member 
handbook or opt for an annual premium membership was special access to our 
secure member forum and the opportunities to ask the actual the experts, plus 
transcripts of show recordings, and other members-only offers, visit the "Living to 
100 Club" website for awareness, insights, and independence. Find us at 
www.living100.club. 



Sometimes it just seems that nobody understands there is one individual who can 
help. If you're living with somebody who faces challenges such as Autism, Asperger's 
or other exceptional needs, you'll want to tune into "Solutions and Strategies" with 
Dr.Sean, Living the Challenge. Together we'll uncover a variety of solutions to the 
challenges faced by individuals, their families, and teachers. Listen live every 
Thursday at 8 am Pacific 11 am Eastern on Voice America Health and Wellness. 

Have you had a chance to check out Voice America's online magazine and blog. If 
you love our hosts and shows check out articles that give an even deeper 
perspective. Plus topics about health and fitness, movie reviews, philosophy, 
business tips and tactics, spirituality, positive thought current events and even more 
about your favorite hosts. It's just a click away at blog.voiceamerica.com. That's 
blog.voice america.com. The Voice America press blog, all-access, all the time.  

Your life, your health, your network. You're listening to Voice America Health and 
Wellness. 

You are listening to the "Living to 100 Club" with Dr. Joe Casciani. To reach the 
program today, please call into 1866-472-5792. You may also send an email to 
info@livingto100.club. Now back to this week’s show. 

 

Dr. Joe Casciani:   Okay, we're back. Thank you again to everyone for staying with 
us. I have a few more topics in my presentation today. Let me talk about what I call 
projecting a new image on a blank screen. We are not defined by who we were 
yesterday. I think there's inspiration and being open to a new positive future. I can 
create a new definition of myself as I want it to be and I'm not stuck with how I 
defined myself yesterday. Our self-definition is a mental construction and like any 
construction, it can be remodeled.  

So, there's a story of Steve Jobs, the creator of Apple, who was given up for 
adoption by his birth mother. When he found out about this at a young age, he was 
devasted, he felt totally worthless. And we're sure he would never accomplish 

anything because he was unwanted even by his biological parents. So here's the 



negative self-talk: ” I'm not worthy of others, I'm just empty and unlovable”. But his 
adoptive parents explained to him that he was the most beautiful and smartest 
person in the world, even as a child, and that's why they adopted him. So here's the 
positive self-talk: “Maybe I'm lovable and capable, and maybe I have some value as 
a person after all”. After that conversation with his adopted parents, Steve Jobs 
redefined himself. True. He was just a teenager, but my point is that he was the 
same young adult who had once had such a negative view of himself and now he 
had turned it into a positive one.  

There were no new skills or talents given to him by the couple who adopted him, it  
was like flipping a light switch. It was his mental construction that changed, the self-
talk that was going on in his head. Our self-talk can be pessimistic, like Steve Jobs’ 
was before the heart to heart with his adopted parents, or as aspirational as it 
became after talking with them. We're not defined by who we were in the past and 
what we're used to believe. Instead, we can create our own self-definition, and 
reshape our identity. Don't let yesterday define who you are today. Remember, a 
blank screen is in front of us.  

I gave this presentation to a large group recently and I was able to show a video 
which I can't do on this audio presentation, obviously, but the video was fun. It was 
a couple of ninety-year-olds dancing at a wedding or some function, and they're out 
of the dance floor by themselves and put in the background playing some loud rock 
song and the man and woman were dancing up a storm. And it was just a fun 
creative video and you know it kind of takes some of those restrictions away in 
terms of what does a ninety-year-old do, what does an average ninety year old do 
and breaking away from some of those stereotypes so we don't have that video to 
show. 

I want to just touch on one final thought that age is only a number. This is an 
unusual story. It's about  Emile Ratleband, Ratelband. He is a single man living in 
Holland working in television, and he was unhappy being 69. He said I can't get 

dates on online dating sites. When they hear his age, they lose their interest. He 
said he felt he was being discriminated against because of his age, his age affected 
his ability to work, get a bank loan for a new house, and find dates. So he petitioned 



to the court to change his age legally, to 49. He argued, good arguments, that at a 
time when people can change their names or even their genders, opting for a 
different age should be allowed. “When I'm 69, I'm limited”, he said, “If I'm 49, then 
I can buy a new house, drive a different car, it can take up more work”, he told the 
BBC. But the Dutch court disagreed saying, Mr. Ratleband is at liberty to feel twenty 
years younger than his real age and to act accordingly. But amending his date of 
birth would cause twenty years of his records to vanish from the Dutch register. So 
of course, we cannot change our age and shouldn't even lie about it. But we can feel 
younger than our age. So, in wrapping up today we've touched on some important 
subjects.  

We talked about thinking patterns or thinking styles. We talked about staying 
engaged, staying connected. We talked about overcoming setbacks, maintaining a 
purpose or having some meaning in our lives, and we talked about starting new 
chapters. Let's remember, these are the best years of our lives, we have the 
maturity, the wisdom and the independence to stay positive about these senior 
years. And to be successfully means to cope with whatever struggle comes our way. 
Maybe we can create a mental picture of someone younger than our chronological 
age, like Emile Ratelband, but we don't have to go to court like he did. We want to 
take control of our future.  

We want to commit to moving forward, no matter how many bumps we encounter 
along the way. Even with losses of loved ones, we look forward, even with a secure 
retirement and good health, in what bodies that don't cooperate, we still look 
forward. Our beauty is in our essence in our attitude and in our outlook and the best 
part is that no one can take this determination away from us. Not our spouses, not 
our children, not our neighbors, not our parents, not our doctors, and not our 
therapists. This determination is ours to keep, forever. This positive attitude. This 
positive outlook is ours to keep forever.  

So I invite everyone to join our "Living to 100 Club" radio show, we're here every 

Friday afternoon at 2 pm Pacific Time. Just a reminder to our listeners about visiting 
our website to sign up for announcements, and our weekly blog series. I'd also like 
to announce that we have upgraded our premium membership status to include not 



only the weekly show schedule and our newsletter and blogs, but you'll also receive 
complimentary copies of a book about the Blue Zones by Dan Buettner, titled “The 
Blue Zones Solution”, and a copy of the DVD by Sky Bergman and her movie, Lives 
Well Lived. I mentioned this already. You can join as a premium member on the 
website www.living to100.club. So thank you for being a part of our radio show. 
We're glad to have you with us and please be sure to join us in the future. Thank 
you. 

Thank you for being part of the "Living to 100 Club", we hope you'll join Dr. Joe 
Casciani again next Friday at 5 pm. Eastern Time. 2 pm pacific time on The Voice 
America Health and Wellness Channel. Until next week, stay on the right track to 
mental and physical fitness. 

 


